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Dear Families and Community Members, 
 
 
Wow! We are in some crazy times right now! I usually know exactly what I would say at this time of 
the year but we have so many things up in the air right now.  
 
Our first priority is to keep our students and ourselves safe. We are going to remain calm, take 
direction from the experts and demonstrate resiliency for everyone.  
 
The second semester Interim Report Card was distributed during homeroom classes this past week. 
This report will give you an indication of your son/daughter’s initial achievement with their current 
courses. Should you have any other inquiries, please do not hesitate to contact your son or 
daughter’s teachers directly. Any Interim Report Cards that have not yet been picked up will be 
mailed home next week.  
 
We handed out Course Verification forms and all students must hand these back in to the school. 
We build the timetable for the next year solely based on the students’ course selections so it is very 
important that have these forms returned to the school. If your son or daughter has not yet returned 
this form, can you please email it back to school at Westmount.ci@yrdsb.ca. It is very important that 
the students choose the courses, and alternate courses, that they would like to see on their 
timetables for next year. 
 
Our Semester 1 Awards Ceremony took place on March 5th. It was a wonderful event and students 
and parents enjoyed the ceremony and the cookies! Thank you to all the parents who attended our 
celebration. It is wonderful to have so much support for our students and our school.  
 
Our second semester Parents’ Night is on hold at that time. We will let you know when we have a 
new date.  
 
Thank you to all your families for your support of our students and our school. We are truly a caring 
community and that is something of which I am most proud! 

 
 

With warmest regards,  
Sheri Epstein 
Principal  
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Swim Team 

On March 4th, David Sung and Olivia Ko represented Westmount at the 
OFSAA swim championships at the Toronto Pan Am Centre.  They both 
qualified out of the York Region Athletic Association Championships to make 
it to this stage.  Both of them had great races, and represented the school 
extremely well!  

Parents’ Night- Semester 2 

As a result of the order by the Ministry of Education to close schools from March 23rd until April 3rd, 
our previously schedule Parents Night will be postponed.  At this point, as we continue to await 
further direction from both the Board and the Ministry, the Edsby platform (used for booking 
appointments) will not be opened as previously scheduled. 

When normal school operations resume on April 6th, we will provide additional information as it 
becomes available.   

As always however, teachers are available via email and phone.  Our Staff Directory lists all the 
contact information for various staff members.   

Thank you for your patience and understanding during this time.  Should you have any questions, 
please connect with your child’s administrator. 

Hockey Team 

Congratulations to the Varsity Boys Hockey team on winning their final tournament of the season.  



Westmount CI 
Real World Learning at WCI 

At Wednesday’s Parents Council meeting, we learned about the Real World Learning offered at 
WCI, including Co-Op opportunities, the Ontario Youth Apprenticeship Program, Dual Credits and 
the Specialized High Skills Major program (which was highlighted in the last parent 
newsletter).  The slide deck is provided for your reference later in this newsletter. 

Ski-Snowboard team  

The 2019-2020 Westmount Wolves Ski-Snowboard team had a successful season. 
Last week the team competed at the YRAA finals at Devil's Glen ski club. 

In the high school girls ski division: 

 Sydney Jacobs- placed 7th at the YRAA's and finished 9th overall in the point standings. 
 Kyla Wisener - placed 7th at the YRAA's and finished 29th overall in the point standings. 
 Isabelle Bakhshaei - placed 32nd at the YRAA's and 33rd overall in the point standings.  
 The girl's team finished fourth overall in the point standings - Congratulations to Sydney 

Jacobs, Kyla Wisener, Isabelle Bakhshaei, Rebeca Barkin, Christiana Domosaru and Aileen 
Moslemian. 

In the open boys ski division: 

 Ethan Ben-avida placed 6th at the YRAA's and finished 9th overall in the point standings. 
 Jacob Lopez placed 13th at the YRAA's and finished 18th overall in the point standings. 
 Thanks goes to Aaron Pogrin for his participation in the boy’s high school division races. 

In the high school girls snowboard division: 

 Sara Poliwoda placed 18th at the YRAA's and finished 15th overall in the point standings. 
 Marlee Feldstein was absent for the finals and finished 34th overall in the point standings. 

In the high school boys snowboard division: 

 Jacob Gottschaik placed 19th at the YRAA's and finished 27th overall in the point standings 
 Thanks goes to Ariel Tzadok for placing 37th and Amit Tzadok for placing 43rd and for their 

participation in the boy’s high school division races. 

 
Thanks for a great season to the entire team, 
Ms. Popiel and Ms. Jackson  



Dear families,  
 
Yesterday, we communicated to you regarding the ​Ontario Ministry of Education’s order​ to close 
schools from March 14 until April 5, 2020. Schools are expected to reopen on April 6, 2020.  
 
We know that you have questions regarding this three-week closure and are including some 
frequently asked questions here for your information. We also encourage you to visit the 
Board’s website​ to receive up-to-date information on an ongoing basis.  
 
Why are schools being closed for an additional two weeks after the March break?  
The Minister of Education issued an order to all publicly funded school boards to close schools 
from March 14 until April 5. This three-week closure is an attempt to disrupt the spread of 
COVID-19, particularly in relation to international travel over the original March break week. We 
encourage all students, their families and staff members to follow the advice of local, provincial 
and federal health agencies, including advisories related to travel.  
 
Will daycare and before and after programs in schools be open during this closure? 
No, the Minister of Education issued an order that all publicly funded schools be closed from 
March 14 until April 5, 2020. As a result, daycare and before and after programs in schools will 
be closed from March 14 until April 5, 2020. It is expected that these programs will resume as 
schools reopen on April 6, 2020.  
 
Will transportation services continue during this shutdown?  
No, school bus and taxi services will not operate. These services are expected to resume on 
April 6 when schools reopen.  
 
Will OSSLT take place on March 31?  
The OSSLT will not take place as scheduled on March 31 due to the school closure. Students 
who require the OSSLT to graduate will be supported.  More information regarding the OSSLT 
will be made in the future.  
 
Will the school year be extended into the summer as a result of this shutdown? 
At this time, we have not received information from the Ministry of Education. 
 
Will schools be open for evening permit activities, continued education and international 
languages? 
No, schools will be closed from March 14 until April 5, 2020. All activities, including permits, 
continuing education and international languages, taking place in school buildings are 
cancelled. 
 
Will Board offices be open during this shutdown?  

https://news.ontario.ca/opo/en/2020/03/title.html
http://www.yrdsb.ca/schools/Repository/NewsEvents/Pages/BoardNews/Coronavirus.aspx


All schools and Board offices will be closed during this shutdown. This closure is intended to 
disrupt the spread of COVID-19 and all are encouraged to follow the advice of local, provincial 
and federal health authorities.  
 
Will staff be in the buildings during the shutdown? 
Schools are closed from March 14 until April 5, 2020. While some staff members will continue to 
work to ensure essential services for the maintenance and safety of facilities, buildings will be 
closed throughout this time.  
 
During school closures are there learning resources available to support my child’s 
learning at home? 
A ​list of learning resources​ connected to a variety of subject areas and grade areas has been 
created to support families during school closures.The Ministry has also indicated that they are 
working on resources that will be available online to support student learning during the 
closures. 
 
What happens to university student-teacher and college student practicum placements 
during school closures? 
All university student-teacher practicum placements and college student placements 
in elementary and secondary schools have been cancelled until April 6 due to school  
closures. 
 
Will the closure affect my ability to graduate in June?  
We are making every effort to minimize the effects of the closure on students and to ensure 
continuity. Once we receive more information from the Ministry of Education, we will share it 
with students and families.  
 
Will co-op placements continue during the shutdown? 
No, co-op placements will not continue during the shutdown.  
 
Will students be expected to attend dual credit classes during the closure? 
Students will not be attending their dual credit courses or engaging in online learning provided 
by the college. 
 
Will students be able to attend their ALEP cooperative education placements? 
Unpaid placements will not continue during the shutdown.  Students in paid ALEP placements 
may continue during the two-week closure.  Please be advised that students working at paid 
placements are working independently from the board will not be monitored by a teacher and 
the hours will not count towards their course expectations.  
 
Will students continue to participate in accelerated OYAP programs? 
Students may continue to attend classes or engage in online learning as per the colleges’ 
direction. 

http://www.yrdsb.ca/Students/Pages/Online-Resources.aspx


 
Will YRDSB e-learning continue? 
No, during the closure e-learning provided by YRDSB will not be available. We are waiting for 
additional information from the Ministry of Education regarding the Minister’s announcement and 
will share that with families if and when it becomes available.  
 
The Minister of Education spoke about e-learning options during the shutdown, when will 
we receive this information?  
Once we have more information from the Minister of Education, we will share it with families. 
Resources provided by the Ministry of Education will be self-directed learning opportunities for 
students. 
 
Will other measures be taken during the break to reduce the risk to staff and students 
upon their return? 
During the shutdown, all schools and Board offices will receive a deep clean, using cleaning 
products recommended by public health authorities.  
 
Will Board meetings, Advisor Committee Meetings and other public trustee meetings 
continue?  
To ensure the well-being of the public and staff, all Board, Advisory and Board Committee 
meetings scheduled between March 14, 2020 and April 5, 2020 have been cancelled.  Please 
visit the website for updates on public meetings of the Board or contact Corporate Secretariat 
and Trustee Services at trustee.services@yrdsb.ca or call 905-727-0022 ext. 2217 or your local 
trustee. 
 
 





 

 

  

 

As a parent or guardian of a young woman between grades 7 to 12, we invite you to 

attend the Build a Dream Career Discovery Expo on Wednesday May 6th at Le Parc 

Conference Centre, 8432 Leslie Street, Thornhill. It’s a special evening that gives you 

and your daughter the chance to explore a wide range of career paths in skilled trades, 

science, technology, engineering, emergency services, and more! This FREE event 

includes a Dream Maker Panel, with women who inspire and encourage, Exhibitors 

Showcase, companies that will share information about careers in their industry,  

prizes, hands-on activities, a photo booth and more. 

To register for this free event visit the link here.   Please note that space is limited. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.eventbrite.ca/e/build-a-dream-york-york-region-dsb-tickets-90967713881
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SCHOOL BUS CANCELLATION NOTICE 
 

Please remember that if the school buses are cancelled in the morning, then they will 
NOT operate in the afternoon. Therefore, if you drive your children to school in the 
morning, you must also pick them up from school at 3:50 p.m. When buses are cancelled, it 
does not necessarily mean that schools are closed. Schools usually remain open with a modi-
fied program. To find out whether or not the buses are cancelled, please check the following 
website: www.schoolbuscity.com or access the following radio or television stations:  

Radio  

CFRB 1010 AM        CHUM 1050 AM        CHUM 104.5        CHIN 1540 AM        NEWS 680 
AM CJEZ 97.3                CKDX 88.5 AM          CHFI 98.1 FM      CHIN 100.7              CBC 99.1 
FM CKFM 99.9 FM         Q107.1 FM  

Television  

CITY TV, CFTO TV, THE WEATHER CHANNEL  

A bus cancellation message will also be available at 1-877-330-3001. 

March 2020 

MON TUE WED THU FRI  
23 24 25 26 

 
27 

30 31 
 

   

April 2020 
MON TUE WED THU FRI  

  1 2 3 

6 
* Gr. 12 Prom Assembly—P2 1st 

half only 

7 
* Euclid Math Contest 

8 
* School Council 7:00 PM 

9 10 
 

Good Friday 













http://www.yrdsb.ca/schools/westmount.ci/DeptPrograms/coop/Pages/default.aspx
http://www.yrdsb.ca/Programs/Coop/Pages/Community-Based-Education-OYAP-General-Information.aspx
http://www.yrdsb.ca/Programs/dualcredit/Pages/default.aspx
https://sites.google.com/site/wciguidance/specialist-high-skills-major



